March 9, 2005

LNPA WG Position on Porting of Telephone Numbers Used by VoIP Service Providers

It has been brought to the LNPA-WG’s attention that consumers who are served by some VoIP voice service providers have found it difficult to impossible to port their telephone number to another voice service provider.  Consumers who are served by a VoIP provider should not be forced to give up their number, whether it be ported in or native, if they subsequently decide to use a different service provider - whether VoIP, CMRS or wireline.
When discussing Local Number Portability, the FCC has consistently stated that  “number portability promotes competition between telecommunications service providers”.1   In the Telephone Number Portability order released in November of 2003, the FCC stated “number portability promotes competition between telecommunications service providers, allowing customers the flexibility to respond to price and service changes without changing their telephone numbers”.2   Recently in the Vonage Petition for Declaratory Ruling concerning an Order of the Minnesota PUC, the FCC compared DigitalVoice to CMRS (wireless) service “… we would find DigitalVoice far more similar to CMRS, which provides mobility, is often offered as an all distance service, and needs uniform national treatment on many issues”3   On February 1st, the FCC issued a waiver to SBCIS granting permission to obtain numbering resources directly from the North American Numbering Plan Administrator (NANPA) and/or Pooling Administrator (PA) for use in deploying IP-enabled services, including Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP).  In that waiver, the FCC states that “SBCIS will be responsible for processing port requests directly rather than going through a LEC”.4 

The LNPA-WG members believe that these FCC rulings have made it clear that service providers offering voice services utilizing NANP numbers must allow consumers to port their telephone numbers.  Consequently, wireline and wireless service providers have been porting numbers to VoIP service providers as requested.  However, some VoIP providers are either not allowing customers to port their TNs to another carrier or are making it very difficult.

The LNPA-WG would like to work with NANC to provide guidance on this issue and believes a documented statement of clarification would be helpful.  The LNPA-WG has included the following statement in their Best Practice matrix, and the LNPA-WG requests that NANC forward the statement to the FCC with NANC’s endorsement.

“ VoIP service providers along with Wireless and Wireline service providers, have the obligation to port a telephone number to any other service provider when the consumer requests, and the port is within FCC mandates.  Porting of telephone numbers used by VoIP service providers should follow the industry porting guidelines and the NANC Inter-Service Provider LNP Operations flows. “
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